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By Owen Smith and Sue Nielsen, 
Northern Safe Roads Coalition members

 The Northern Safe Roads Coalition (NSRC) was formed in 
the later stages of December and early January 2014.
 It is a coalition of Highway 11 users made up of concerned 
citizens, truckers, law enforcement, Timiskaming-Cochrane 
MPP John Vanthof, municipal politicians, business leaders and 
others.
 We had our first meeting at the Temiskaming Shores and 
Area Chamber of Commerce office in New Liskeard in early 
January and were pleasantly surprised at the turnout.
 The issue of safety on Highway 11 during the winter months 
is a cause for concern for many people and we were quite taken 
aback by comments and the passion of area people who want 
safer roads.
 Since our inaugural meeting we set up a NSRC facebook 
page that went viral. In just three days we had 1,700 likes, 
which indicated to us the issue of safe roads was of great impor-
tance.
 Our coalition is concerned with winter road maintenance 
standards and the classification of Highway 11 as designated by 
the Ministry of Transportation Ontario (MTO).
 Currently, Highway 11, the Trans Canada Highway is clas-
sified as a Class 2 Highway and maintenance standards are set 
out from this classification.
 Maintenance standards delivered by contractors who are 
often times successful applicants for contracts because they 
are the lowest bidders. Lowest bids don’t necessarily allow for 

proper maintenance standards given the high volume of traffic, 
the unique physicality of the highway and the fact that it is the 
lifeblood of Temiskaming and the only road in and out of the 
north.
 The NSRC is asking the province, who are represented 
by the MTO, to change the classification of the highway and 
therefore change the maintenance standards that we all realize 
aren’t sufficient to protect lives and ensure safe travel.
 Our plans are to host a “Solutions” meeting near the end 
of January or beginning of February to bring together all the 
stakeholders to the table to discuss how we can make our roads 
safer.
 There will be plenty of notice given when and where the 
next meeting will take place and we hope to see as many stake-
holders as possible to raise our voices in solidarity to affect 
change.
 Everyone has a stake in the safety of Highway 11.
 There have been unprecedented road closures this year and 
if we don’t ask for safer roads and better maintenance then 
these unacceptable road conditions will then become the 
norm.
 The conditions of our roads affect every aspect of our way of 
life, and northerners are sticking together on this very impor-
tant issue.
 An important aspect of the NSRC facebook page has been 
that people are posting first hand accounts of road conditions 
in our region complete with photos as it has been noted that 
the MTO 511 site has often had misinformation about road 
conditions.
 If you would like to get involved check out our facebook 
page, send us a message and attend the next meeting.
 Hopefully by working together we can bring about change 
in the way of safer roadways for northerners.
 Thank you and safe travels.

By Andre Lamothe

 The first Pink Boat Tour was a tremendous success. I imag-
ined that many people would contribute in one fashion or other, 
but I must admit that I was astounded by the breadth of the 
involvement. 
 Our employees donated the mooring cover and time to build 
the boat. Manufacturers sponsored the engine and the trailer in 
order to complete the package. A dealer gave a comprehensive 
mooring pack and a supplier donated life jackets. The raffle tick-
ets and the posters were, again, all gifts for our cause. 
 One hundred percent (100%) of the funds raised were hand-
ed over to the Canadian Breast Cancer Foundation. This result 
is substantially better than the 27% of funds raised that typically 
flow through to charities in general. For that also I am grateful.
 Michel Mino of Callander, Ontario was the holder of the 
winning ticket drawn on October 6, 2013 at the CIBC Run 
for The Cure event held in North Bay. We were able to remit 
$20,000 (including donations) from our first Pink Boat Tour.
People had fun and our dealers created a lot of goodwill in their 
communities. One dealer held a wing fest in August. The objec-

tive is that participants vote for the best recipe. In Don’s words, 
they “cleared the decks and set up 5 BBQs”. He was the cook at 
one, and four more of his customers were at the other. 
 In order for the guests to receive a ballot, they had to pur-
chase a ticket for the Pink Boat raffle. In 2 ½ hours, they served 
1,600 wings, 250 ears of corn, and 2 kegs of beer. They sold 300 
tickets and raised $1,300 for our Cause! More than that, their 
clients had a good time and wish to do it again this year.
 It has come to my attention that Naden Boats has been nom-
inated for a Corporate Initiative award as part of the Canadian 
Breast Cancer Foundation recognition ceremony to be held on 
April 6th at the Royal York Hotel in Toronto. The reason for the 
nomination is that we organized a whole fundraising campaign 
instead of simply handing over an item for a raffle. The honour 
of being nominated is shared with each and every person who 
contributed to the success of the inaugural Tour.
 Yes, ladies and gentlemen, there will be a Pink Boat Tour 
2014 ... all our participants from last year have pledged to par-
ticipate again. Without you, dear ticket purchasers, none of this 
success would have happened and I wish to THANK YOU from 
the bottom of my heart!
 Warmest regards,
 Andre

Pink Boat Tour 2013

NAME ISLAND

Jim Bowen 30
Victor Code 1079
Rob Dal Bianco 25, 1256
Jeannette Eberhard 488
David R. Finn 979
Marcie Finn 342
David K. Ford 1167
David K. Ford Jr. 1167
Chris Foster 981
Jane  Gooderham 902
Gregory Goodman 416
Babo Harrison 1091
Bart Harrison 1091
Courtney Harrison 1091
John R. Heenan 707
Panneton Jacques
David Kittredge Wastrom 1158
Anne Kittredge White 1158
Nancy Shepard Kovaleff 1175
Harry Loyens 984
Peggy McAskile 488
Janet McCarthy 402
Ann Navaro 1186
John Pecaric 1002
Stepen Pope 887
David Pryor 1020
Murray Richardson 795
Lisa Richardson 795
Sara Richardson 795
Larry A. Seyfried 575
Kevin Seyfried 575
Ken Shelley 855
Bruce T. Stone
Smoothwater in Temagami
Peter Thacher-Wastrom 1158
Leon Vaillanacourt 157
Stan Wheeler 300
Northwaters Langskib Wlderness
Mark Young 38

The TLA welcomes  
the following new 
members for 2014.

 Lake residents and others are responding 
to the efforts of the Temagami Lakes Asso-
ciation in contributing to and preserving the 
quality of the Temagami experience through 
membership renewals and new member  
applications.
 These are positive signs that our many initia-
tives, including those with respect to lake water 
quality, on behalf of all residents do make a differ-
ence.
 The TLA is pleased to welcome the  
following new members during 2013:

Northern Safe Roads 
Coalition Asking for 
Safer Roads
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GERRY GOODERHAM
Group Box 22
TEMAGAMI, ON
P0H 2H0
Ogama Island 843
e-mail: grg@ontera.net

705- 237-8904

Pauline Lockhart
Sales Representative 

lockhart@c21temagami.net
 Home: 705-569-4603   

Barry Graham
Sales Representative 

barry@c21temagami.net
Home: 705-569-2633

Century21
Blue Sky Region Realty Inc. Brokerage

6716 Hwy 11, P.O. Box 517, Temagami  ON

705-569-4500
info@c21temagami.net

www.yoa.ca/temagami  •  www.c21temagami.net

Own YOUR Own Temagami Moment

continued on page 20

CANADA 
Grouse Hunt
By Ed Russell, Island 1092

 Like most of us, I have enjoyed the beau-
ty and solitude of Temagami during the sum-
mer weeks for years, in my case about 55. 
Each summer I marvel at how little the lake 
and its surroundings have actually changed. 
Oh, there have been some changes in the 
town, and we now have businesses like Boat 
Line Bay handy to us on the mainland, and 
Bear Island is not the hub it once was. But as 
I travel and fish the lake and its islands and 
bays, I always think, “This looks just like it 
did when I lost Pop’s lure in that tree.”
 In the spring of 1977, however, there was 
a change, one that will remain for the rest of 
our lives. That change was the great forest 
fire, a fire that claimed some 200,000 acres, 
much of it visible from the lake. Fortunate-
ly, the cause was Mother Nature doing her 
thing, not some idiot who forgot to tend his 
campfire, which makes it more palatable in 
my mind. 
 All changes aren’t all bad, even nasty 
events like forest fires. So what’s good 
about this? Grouse cover. Ah yes, that elu-
sive, secretive bird that goes from zero to 
sixty before your mind can even catalog his 
presence now has almost endless acreage 
to breed and thrive. You see, grouse need 
young brush and hardwoods to exist; they 
shun mature forests. So for the last several 
years we have returned to Temagami in Sep-
tember and into October with dogs at our 
sides and shotguns in our hands for the an-
nual partridge hunt. 
 We hunt the burnt-over acreage, now 
thick with young birch and poplar, Christ-
mas fern and berry bushes. The fall colors 
are often in full display. Brilliant reds and 
yellows of the maples, and the warm gold of 
the birch and poplar are mixed with shades 

of green ever present in the pines. Combine 
that with the clear blue sky and you’ve got 
something real hard to beat. 
 Walking the remains of untold miles of 
lumber trails, in four or five hunts we usually 
bag about 20 birds. There are always plenty 
of birds, thanks to the dog work we come 
upon them. But spying the fleeing prey in 
the thick brush in a timely fashion (sec-
onds) and securing an accurate aim is the 
key. Grouse have an uncanny way of plac-
ing whatever they can between the barrel 
of your gun and them, shielding them from 
the ensuing blast. Often they run, unseen 
for sure, lost to all but the keen noses of my 
brother’s wonderful setters. 
 In time another point; maybe the same 
bird, maybe not, but this really makes no 
difference. The opportunity is there again 
and again to prove to the family what a poor 
wing-shooter you really are. I’ve hunted 
grouse for much of my life. Am I ever ready 
for their blast-off in exactly the wrong direc-
tion? Am I ever ready for the tangle of vines 
that rap my barrel providing the perfect ex-
cuse for my miss? This year one lit in a tree, 
and in my excitement I shot low and missed. 
Am I ready for that? Likely not. 
 The grouse hunt is not for most. The ter-
rain can be brutal and the walks very long 
as we “follow up” most all unseen or missed 
birds, but I highly recommend it. The Tema-
gami scenery back in the bush is spectacular: 
ancient rock formations, marvelous beaver 
ponds, the bone-chilling howl of a wolf 
pack, and if you’re lucky a seldom-seem 
moose. 
 I’ve always thought the Temagami region 
is a truly unique environment. Go south a 
few klicks and the crush of mankind is ev-
erywhere, the further south the worse the 

After a day in the bush hunting grouse (left 
to right): Grace Kiltie, Charlene Gebler, 
John Russell, Paul Gebler, and Ed Russell 
of Island 1092.  Photo by Debbie Russell.  
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 Efficiency
Expertise

Experience
 Equipment

We Specialize in: 
• Septic system design 
 and installation - help with 
 permit application 

•  Landscaping - sand, gravel, 
 topsoil, crib rocks on request 

•  Equipment of all sizes needed 
 for excavation and site 
 development

•  Rock drilling equipment 
 - blasting expert available 
 if necessary 

• Freight of all kinds, delivery

•  Water pumps and water 
 treatment systems installation 

•  Complete project development 
 or renovations of cottage

• We are now offering to fill all 
 permit applications and site 
 plan control map for our clients

P.O. Box 411

TEMAGAMI, ONTARIO
P0H 2H0  
Tel: (705) 569-3813 or (705) 569-2537
Fax: (705) 569-4446 
E-Mail: mberube@ontera.net

OWNED AND OPERATED BY:

Charlie Bérubé, Raymond & Suzanne Daneault

705 569-3813 or 705 569-2537

In 2008, we celebrated 25 years 
of service on Lake Temagami. 
Thank you for your patronage!

We are proud to provide experience, expertise and efficient service. We always 
offer a free and honest assessment of your needs. Give us a call if you are planning 
to do some improvements on your property. Our aim is always to give you the best 
price while minimizing the impact on the environment and on your property. 

* Ask us about  the available tax credit on your home or cottage improvements.

As Charlie considers his retirement date the family wishes to thank their many customers 
and friends for supporting the Berube family business over the past 30 years.
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REAL ESTATE WILLS ELDER CARE
ESTATE PLANNING & ADMINISTRATION

Commercial and Corporate law

RAMSAY LAW OFFICE

Peter R. Ramsay 

William R. (Bill) Ramsay

18 Armstrong Street, P.O. Box 160
New Liskeard ON P0J 1P0

705 647 4010
fax: 647 4341
toll free: 1 800 837 6648
email: ramsaylaw@ramsaylaw.ca
web site: www.ramsaylaw.ca

Peter R. Ramsay

William R. (Bill) Ramsay

Celebrating 80 years in Temagami & Temiskaming

By Constable Renee Taylor, 
OPP Community Services Officer

 The Temiskaming Detachment of the 
Ontario Provincial Police (OPP) would like
to remind snowmobilers that their safety 
while sledding this winter can start with 
being compliant with the Motorized Snow 
Vehicles Act (MSVA) and being properly 
trained. 
 To ride legally, snowmobile operators 
must always carry:

 Snowmobiling is a very popular activity 
in our province, and knowledge of how to 
operate your snowmobile safely is very im-
portant. 
 Here are some rules to remember:
• Check the weather before heading out.
• Obey speed limits and the road and trail  
 signs. Reduce your speed when you are  
 driving at night. 
• Avoid driving on frozen water. If you  
 must, please check the ice conditions prior. 
• Many fatalities involve snowmobiles  
 breaking through the ice or driving into  
 open water. Anytime you travel on ice,  
 you put yourself and your passengers at risk. 
• Wear a buoyant snowmobile suit, carry  
 ice picks and make sure they are 
 available to you. 
• Always tell someone where you are 
 going, your exact route and your 
 expected time of return. You should 
 never travel alone and always be 
 prepared for the unexpected. 
• Use caution at railway and road crossings. 
• Always remain on the right-hand side of  
 the trail. 
• At night, drive at a reduced speed and  
 avoid travelling faster than the beam  
 your headlight can shine ahead.

• A rigid tow-bar must be used when 
 towing a sled or similar device behind 
 a snowmobile. 
• Drive within your ability.
 Ontario’s snowmobile trail system is 
maintained by many snowmobile clubs. 
Our trails are patrolled by the Ontario Pro-
vincial Police, and conservation officers. 
During this winter season the Temiskam-
ing OPP Detachment has dedicated motor-
ized snow vehicle patrol hours working in 
conjunction with the Ministry of Natural 
Resources (MNR) on the area trails and 
waterways. Police will be enforcing the Mo-
torized Snow Vehicles Act, Liquor Licence 
Act, Fish and Wild Life Conservation Act, 
Criminal Code of Canada and more. 
 Cottage checks will be conducted dur-
ing patrols in the area. 
 In order to safeguard your 
property remember:
• Cottages and summer homes are most  
 vulnerable to thieves.
• If there is no one living at or checking  
 it regularly, the cost of owning a cottage  
 or summer property does include the  
 frustration and irritation of repairing  
 damage and replacing stolen property. 
• Pack up and take home all alcohol.
• Do not leave firearms or weapons at 
 the cottage.
• Do not leave valuables.
• Secure your sports equipment or do not  
 expect it to be there next spring. 
• Make sure vehicles that are left behind  
 are winterized, secured and disabled. 
• Make a list of everything and make copies. 
 In 1993, Cottage Watch was developed 
in response to cottage break and enters, 
damage and theft property crimes. Cottage 
Watch is a “community driven – police 
supported” initiative, which targets prop-
erty crimes and promotes “crime prevention 
through community engagement. By Cot-
tage Associations working more actively 
with local cottagers in crime prevention, 
communications increase amongst the part-
ners as everyone works together to make 
their cottage community safer. 
 Research indicates that Break and Enters 
are significantly lower in communities with 
a Watch initiative in place when compared 
to those that don’t. Cottage Watch initia-
tives reduce crime, foster community spirit, 
a sense of belonging and working together. 
 For more information on Cottage Watch 
contact your local Ontario Provincial Po-
lice Detachment at 1-888-310-1122, or visit 
the Federation of Ontario Cottagers’ Asso-
ciations’ website at www.foca.on.ca.

Snowmobile, Ice, 
& Cottage Safety

• Valid driver’s licence (or if under age  
 16, a Snow Vehicle Operator’s Licence);
• Proof of snowmobile ownership;
• Sled registration (including properly  

placed registration numbers and 
validation sticker on sled);

• Proof of sled insurance (pink slip);
• Approved snowmobile helmet 

(for each rider);
• While snowmobiling for recreation on 
 an OFSC Prescribed Trail, a 2013   
 Snowmobile Trail Permit (properly  
 displayed on the sled) with permit  receipt.
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website www.icanoe.ca  phone 705-569-2595 email canoe@icanoe.ca

Pendelton Blankets • Keen Sandals  • Souris River  

Ultralight Canoes • Artwork by Steve Snake • Historical  

Maps of Temagami • Outdoor Clothing • TOC designs

Building A 
Better Future 
With Community 
Partnerships 
By Vince Hovanec

 After a decade of experience working 
and “living” in the Near North region, the 
Temagami Community Foundation (TCF) is 
undertaking an exercise that many such orga-
nizations have long avoided doing -- re-eval-
uating itself to do even more for the people 
and groups of the area. 

It’s not a question of being disappointed 
with the results of the TCF’s first ten years. 
Far from it, as literally scores of community 
groups and initiatives have benefited from 
more than $270,000 in grants disbursed by 
the TCF. Most of these projects succeeded, a 
few didn’t, but the TCF realized that experi-
ence was part of the growing process for some 
groups and the communities.

Perhaps even more important, these were 
years in which the Foundation actively par-
ticipated in the community, seeking input 
from the community and developing its own 
signature projects rather than simply disburs-
ing money to local charitable groups or ac-
tivities. 

Over the fall and winter months, the TCF 
Board of Directors participated in several 
brain-storming sessions to scope out what the 
organization should do in the next year and 
beyond. 

They agreed that the health of the local 
economy was a paramount priority. So, too, 
was an examination of some of the unique 
features of the community to see where the 
TCF could contribute and encourage collab-
oration among the area’s three communities: 
native, non-native and seasonal residents. 
And, finally, what ongoing community proj-
ects and goals should be encouraged and/or 
supported.

In the end, there was a consensus to fo-
cus on four priority areas with activities or 
planned projects that might spinoff other ini-
tiatives, be they short or long-term in nature. 
They are:

ART CAMP FOREVER FUND: 

 The main benefit of the camp, now in its 
second decade, is the cross-cultural awareness 
that it engenders among young people in the 
communities. In the future, an adult camp to 

foster ties and build personal relationships 
among community members might be con-
sidered. The Forever Fund, which provides 
tax receipts for all contributions, is designed 
to create an endowment that will enable the 
project to grow over the years.

OLD GROWTH TRAILS: 

 The Foundation has approached groups 
-- Friends of Temagami, Nastawgan, TLA, 
the Municipality of Temagami, Temagami 
Chamber of Commerce and the Temagami 
First Nation (TFN) -- with a proposal to de-
velop a partnership to ensure that the trails 
are continuously maintained, signage is stan-
dardized, maps are updated electronically and 
printed, and infrastructure needs identified 
and prioritized and a funding plan developed. 
The Old Growth trails could be marketed for 
the unique environment they offer; summer 
youth employment might also result.

TEMAGAMI TRAIN 
STATON & DOWNTOWN 
REVITALIZATION:
 
 The Foundation has begun to work 
with the Municipality as it develops a plan 
around the upgrading and future use of the 
old train station. One of the TCF roles 
will be to assist in promoting community 
involvement in the process.

OUR RICH HISTORY:

 The heart and soul of any community -- 
no matter how big or small, rural or urban – 
is, more often than not, what people remem-
ber and cherish -- the stories and events that 
are told and re-told over the years. Each of 
the communities that make up the area have 
their owns stories, people and events that 
bind neighbors and newcomers alike. The 
TCF will assist these communities in iden-
tifying the cultural and historical assets they 
already possess, and then to detail what needs 
to be done to preserve them for future genera-
tions. 
 These initiatives, then, are where the 
TCF will put its energy on behalf of the com-
munities and inhabitants it serves going over 
the next 10 years. Its success will depend on 
its ability to attract support and financial 
contributions from the community. That’s a 
challenge that all of Canada’s 191 commu-
nity foundations face every year as they try 
to help. As the Community Foundations of 
Canada notes, “Canadians invest in build-
ing strong and resilient places to live, work 
and play.” The TCF is fully registered with 

Revenue Canada and the Internal Revenue 
Service in the United States, which means 
contributions are eligible for tax deductions. 
Contributions may be made directly to the 
TCF (P.O.Box 338, Temagami, P0H 2H0)  
or online at www.temagamicommunityfoun-
dation.com.

crush. Go north a few klicks and the land 
opens up to farming and agriculture, fur-
ther north the environment is ravaged by 
harsh winters. If you were riding in a car 
or train and fell asleep in North Bay and 
woke up in New Liskeard, you’d never, 
ever guess that this beautiful spot was 
here. And somehow it remains much as 
it was when I first jumped into that cold 
water in 1957. I am thankful for much in 
my life, and this gorgeous spot is near the 
top of the list. 

So, you don’t have to hunt, but don’t 
shy away from our own little “great lake” 
just because it’s September and you think 
it’s too cold. The conditions are cooler, 
fewer people, largely bug free, longer 
nights and shorter days but, neverthe-
less, Temagami at its best. If you hunt, 
so much the better. Bring your dog, 
your chaps, and your blunderbuss and, if 
you’ve never hunted grouse, a change of 
skivvies wouldn’t hurt. And, by the way, 
the grouse are wonderful to eat.

Canada Grouse 
Hunt  continued from page 17

EMPLOYMENT 
OPPORTUNITY

The Temagami Community Foun-
dation is looking for people willing to 
help their community. We are look-
ing for volunteers, Board Members 
or companies that are seeking ideas to 
help fulfill their philanthropic vision. 
We are interested in individuals with 
knowledge, enthusiasm, a willingness 
to participate and a desire to help our 
communities in Temagami. 
Please email or call the Temagami 
Community Foundation. Email info@
temagamicommunityfoundation.com; 
phone 705 569-3737; website www.
temagamicommunityfoundation.com. 
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If you would like to receive an application for membership or information related 
to that contact Peter at tla@onlink.net or call 705-237-8927 

TLA Membership Application

Name  _________________________________ Spouse  ____________________________________

Home Address  _____________________________________________________________________

City _______________________________ Prov./State______________ Postal/Zip Code _________

Email  _____________________________________________________________________________

Temagami Phone __________________ Home Phone _________________  Island Number ______
 

MEMBERSHIP OPTIONS

Class A membership (necessary for F and D memberships)  ..................................... $  115.00

Class F membership (for family members of A member)  ................................................. 55.00

Class D memberships (children <18yrs of class A or F)   .................................................. 15.00

Class C membership (commercial)   ............................................................................... 115.00

Class B membership (sustaining -  non property owner)  ................................................. 60.00

                                                                                                TOTAL   $ _______

SUPPLEMENTARY OPTIONS AND SERVICES

Contribution to the “Tenets for Temagami” Defense Fund
A separate fund for legal costs protecting the tenets .............................................................. $ _______

Contribution to the Water Qualilty Monitoring Fund (min. $25 per property requested)

A separate fund dedicated entirely to ongoing water quality monitoring and research on Lake Temagami  $ _______

Property Patrol Service (choose either A, B or C for each Island with buildings)

Service A (spring and fall)  — $50   .............................................................................. $ _______

Service B (January and March)  — $50    ......................................................................$ _______

Service C (combination A and B)  — $95    ...................................................................$ _______

VHF Marine Radio Service Contribution (minimum $45 for radio service users)   $ _______

Navigation Maps — Maps are two sided and water resistant.

For the boat — $20  CD Rom  — $20 .............................................................................$ _______

Full Colour Wall Maps — $25 .........................................................................................$ _______

Plastic Name Plate — $50 ..............................................................................................$ _______ 
(free with first time class A property membership) 

TLA History Book: Life and Times of a Cottage Community — $30 ................................$ _______

  GRAND TOTAL ENCLOSED   $ _______

PAYMENT:        CHEQUE

CARDHOLDER NAME

CARDHOLDER NUMBER            EXP. DATE

Checks payable to: 
Temagami Lakes Association, 

Group Box 129, Temagami ON P0H 2H0

CARDHOLDER SIGNATURE

If you are reading this edition of the Temagami Times and both enjoy it and find it a valuable 
community resource, please consider supporting its continued publication through a 

membership in the Temagami Lakes Association.

Group Box 129, Temagami ON P0H 2H0 • 705 237 8927 • Fax: 877 281 4687 tla@onlink.net.
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705-845-0893
caryn.colman@gmail.com   
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w w w . s m o o t h w a t e r . c o m 
temagami@ontera.net • 888-569-4539 • 705-569-3539

• Canoe & kayak rentals 
• Canoe trip outfitting
• Restaurant & lodgings
• Old growth forest hikes
• Edible wild cooking classes
• Shuttles
• Snowshoeing & XC skiing
• Retreats & weddings
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1924 - 2013

I n  R e m e m b r a n c e

 John, or “Jack” as he was called by his Tema-
gami friends, passed away peacefully in Toronto on 
December 09, 2013 at the age of 89. His northern 
roots stretched back to 1903 when his grandfather 
John Trethewey, a mine developer, ven-
tured south from Cobalt and discov-
ered beautiful Lake Temagami. 
In 1905 he chose Island 1003, 
named it Silver Birches and 
thereby commenced a fam-
ily legacy five generations 
strong.
 John’s love of the lake 
began when he was only a 
few weeks old and his par-
ents Tom and Gladys intro-
duced him to Temagami. As 
a child he spent two months 
of every summer on Island 
1003 and later attended Camp 
Temagami as both a camper and a 
counsellor. 
 Jack’s involvement with the Temagami 
Lakes Association was a constant in his life from 
childhood. He attended meetings with his mother 
who was a Board member and then, in 1980, was 
himself elected as a Director and served as Chair 

of the Temagami Region Studies Institute. Jack be-
came President in 1981, was re-elected in 1986 and 
chaired the budget committee until 1992. 
     Perhaps Jack’s greatest contribution to the TLA 

was made in 1991 when he authored a 
ground-breaking position paper seek-

ing clear definitions relating to 
government planning policies 

on mainland development, 
the Skyline reserve and ac-
cess roads. Jack’s document 
became known as “the white 
paper” and comprised a tem-
plate of what would emerge 
as the Tenets for Temagami. 
The tenets are still the foun-
dation of all Lake Temagami 

planning and have guided 
government decision-making. 

Jack’s dedication to the Tema-
gami Lakes Association helped to 

define what the TLA stands for today. 
 Jack will be sadly missed by his wife Gerda, 

daughters Carol (Biff Lowery), Judy Glenn and 
Pam (Reg Sinclair), and his grandchildren Bob, 
Tom and Catherine Lowery, and Elizabeth Sinclair 
(Andrew Lucko).

  Last August our birch trees 
looked like they were all dying or 
fall was coming early. The leaves 
went from green to brown and we 
missed the nice yellow fall colour of 
the birch leaves. I had more than 
one person express concern about 
the health of the birch trees in 
Temagami. 
  I believe we were experiencing 
the Birch Skeletonizer (Bucculatrix 
canadensisella). When I referred to 
my bug and pest books they all said 
that it is common across Canada 
and in most cases will not damage 
the tree.
  In my opinion, birch trees are 
very sensitive. When trying to de-
termine why a tree is declining, I 
usually look at three factors:
• Is there evidence of a pest 

infestation?
• How shallow are the roots and is  

there soil compaction?
• Has the area around the tree  
 changed?
  The roots of birch are very sen-
sitive to compaction and tempera-
ture change. Often you will notice 
that white birch trees left in the 
open after harvesting will start to 
decline within 3 or 4 years.

The Birch Skeletonizer prin-
ciple host is the white, yellow and  

ornamental grey 
birch. Alder can 
be attacked as well.
  The adult moths emerge from 
the leaf litter in late June to late 
July. Eggs are laid singly on either 
side of the leaf surface, hatching 
approximately two weeks later. 
Young larvae “mine” the leaf mate-
rial between the upper and lower 
epidermal layers for three to four 
weeks, then emerge from the lower 
leaf surface and spin webs in which 
they molt. Molting occurs twice 
over three to four weeks, during 
which time the larvae feed exter-
nally on the underside of the leaves 
as skeletonizers. When larvae are 
full grown, they spin cocoons on 
the dead leaves, which drop to the 
forest floor where the larvae pupate 
over winter.
  Defoliation occurs late in the 
summer, and is more spectacular 
than injurious since most of the 
growth is completed. Large-scale 
control is usually not warranted, 
but population levels can be re-
duced by raking and burning leaves.
  We will have to wait until late 
summer to determine if the ex-
treme cold weather in January has 
had an impact on the population.
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ornamental grey 
birch. Alder can
be attacked as well.
 The adult moths emerge from 
the leaf litter in late June to late 
July. Eggs are laid singly on either 
side of the leaf surface, hatching
approximately two weeks later. 
Young larvae “mine” the leaf mate-
rial between the upper and lower

What Happened To 
The Birch Trees?   
By Cathy Dwyer

DOCKS PLUS 
TEMAGAMI

BILL KITTS
P.O. Box 6, Temagami, ON P0H2H0
705-569-3895
Email: billkitts49@gmail.com

www. docksplustemagami.com

Located at 

OUTDOOR 
STORE

Permits are not  
required in 99% of our 
dock installations

“Full do it yourself dock hardware on display and in stock”
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By Shelley Rowland, CEO
     This morning I woke up to a balmy -32 degrees Celsius! Fortunately the car started 

– I took that as a good sign and felt perhaps it would be one of those days everything 
went according to plan.

  Carol Oley met me at the library to continue working on our current Archives project. We are apply-
ing for funding to collect and preserve the memories of lifetime/long time residents of Temagami. Gerry 
Gooderham will also be a part of this project by taking photos of those interviewed. We are excited and 
can’t wait to start.
 Temagami Library has recently started Knitting Classes. We have gone from just one class to 2 classes. 
These are held on Tuesdays – one in the afternoon and one in the evening. Call the library if you would 
like to participate. The cost is $2.00 per class.
 In early March we are hosting Vegetarian Delights. There will be samples of vegetarian and vegan dishes 
as well as the recipes. This session will be helpful in finding new ways to add extra vegetables to your meals. 
We are asking anyone interested in attending to call the library to register or drop in and register in person. 
We want to make sure there are adequate samples for all (free of charge).
 The Library has partnered with Scotiabank, Temagami Chamber of Commerce and Temagami Medical 
Centre. We are planning on offering free information sessions for the upcoming year. We are suggesting 
the following topics and are looking for feedback from the public so we can move ahead with sessions you 
would be interested in attending. *Retirement Planning *Will and Estate Planning *Home Renovations 
*Insurance Planning *Educational Savings Plan *Tax Fee Savings *End of Life Health Decisions and are 
open to suggestions from the public. We have seminar checklists available at Temagami Scotiabank, Tema-
gami Public Library, Temagami Chamber of Commerce and at the front office of the Municipal building.  
 We also have two book clubs, one for adults and one for teens. We usually meet monthly.
 Once again the Library will run the TD Summer Reading Program this summer. We hope to see lots of 
children join and come out for the special activity days.
 The Library is pleased to announce that we working towards becoming fully accessible. Through fund-
ing received by the Municipality, the entryway to the library now has automated doors. Work was also 
done on what was formerly the women’s washroom and it too is now accessible and includes a change table 
for babies/toddlers. 

TEMAGAMI PUBLIC LIBRARY NEWS 

This moose shows evidence of hair 
loss from rubbing caused by winter 
ticks.  Photo by Doug Adams. 

~ WHAT IS HAPPENING AT OJIBWAY IN 2014? ~
Ojibway Lodge (located on Island 1147) offers a warm and relaxed atmosphere with lodging in camp 

style cabins with daily cabin service. Three delicious meals are served family style in our dining room 

with breathtaking views of the lake. A cozy lodge provides social space for evening cocktails, board 

games, cards and casual gatherings. Activities include canoeing, hiking, guided lake tours to the 

petroglyphs, tennis and birding. We also have “theme dinners” for those interested in an evening visit 

and a delicious meal. For more adventuresome, Ojibway runs multi day canoe trips for adults.

Theme Dinners: July 5th, July 12th, July 26th and August 16th
Island Dinner: August 2nd
Men’s Trip: July 25th to August 9th
The Rupert Martin River system in Quebec features unique geography, white water, 
%����&�"�������������� �'�	���
Two Women’s Trips: 
�)����/����������������
�����������������	�0��	�����"�!������������"���'�����������������(
2)  12 Day River Trip, July 25th to August 9th  ~ Geared toward experienced and  
� ������������������������,�������"���	����	�����,����(

Call us for more information! 
�������!4�  ��
�78� $�����������0������:,��$�����(����0�$$$(�8� $��(���
Winter: (705) 840-3792 ~ Summer: (416) 548-6137
(Please call ahead, or email for dinner reservations)

The 
Disappearing 
Moose
Reprint of a New York Times Editorial  
of October 17, 2013. 

 For such large creatures, 
moose are a relatively hid-
den species. They are hard to 
count. They live where hu-
mans do not like to go, along 
the boggy fringes of northern 
lakes and rivers where the sound of summer 
mosquitoes fills the air. They thrive in cold 
weather, and their well-be ing depends on 
sharp, cold autumns and late springs, which 
protect them from their most important pred-
ator: not the wolf, but the winter tick.
 Moose are dying off across North America 
for a num ber of reasons, most of which can be 
linked to a warming climate and an eroding 
winter. Long, warm autumns and early, wet 
springs benefit winter ticks, which can cluster 
on moose in unbelievable numbers, causing 
anemia, loss of appetite, hair loss from rub-
bing — weakening the ani mals at the onset 
of winter, just when they need their strength 
most.
  In the Upper Midwest, moose are at risk 
from liver fluke, a parasitic disease, and brain 

worm, which can af flict the nervous system. 
In British Columbia, they have lost protective 
cover thanks to the die-back of white pine 
forests caused by an epidemic of pine bark 
beetles. The epidemic, largely attributed to 
climate change, has also robbed grizzly bears 
of the seeds they depend on for win ter food.
 The collapse in moose numbers — one 
Minnesota population has fallen from 4,000 
animals to fewer than 100 — is something 
scientists can track but otherwise can do 
nothing about. It is typical of the kind of 
shifts that a warming climate is causing, tip-
ping the balance in ways that favor some 
species and do grievous harm to others. It 
is the sign of an entire ecosystem caught up 
in changes largely brought about by human 
activity.

T
l
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 How long can a love endure when the people in 
love can’t be together? History is full of examples. 
Some last for decades. Some people die before they 
can see the one they love. This story isn’t as dramatic 
as that, but it’s a lovely tale. And, it happened at Lake 
Temagami.
 Tom Snyder and Heather Arnold met a little over 
a decade ago – Tom and Heather’s cousin, Graham, 
had been friends for years. In the summer of 2006, 
Heather and Graham were working in Muskoka, and Tom 
was coming up to visit Graham on the weekends. It was 
this magical summer that Heather and Tom’s connection 
really began – attending the Baysville Boat Show, spending 
time on the water, and sharing their first kiss at the cottage 
campfire. 
 That fall, Tom took Heather to his family cottage for 
her birthday – Tom’s family has been cottaging on Lake 
Temagami since the early 1940’s*, and some of you may 
remember Tom as a radio announcer at the TLA in 2002 
and 2003. The pair, joined by a small group of friends from 
the lake, enjoyed a champagne toast on High Rock, over 
a rousing rendition of “Happy Birthday”. It was this day, 
at the top of High Rock gazing out at the lake, when both 
Tom and Heather realized they had found something truly 
special and unique in each other. 
 But, like most good love stories, their relationship took 

a bittersweet turn. In November of that same 
year, Tom was offered a job in Pent-

icton, BC that, at the age of 22, 
he could not turn his back 

on. With Heather still in 
school at the time, she 

gave him her full support to pursue this exciting opportu-
nity. They shared a tearful goodbye, and he moved to Brit-
ish Columbia before Christmas to start a new adventure. 
 They kept in touch over the years, but to be in love 
with someone who lives 4,500 km away is a tricky business, 
and their communication faded after yet another difficult 
goodbye at the Penticton airport in 2009. 
 Three and a half years later, in the fall of 2012, Heath-
er’s job took her to a conference in Kelowna, BC. Finally, 
after all this time, was the opportunity they needed in order 
to get closure and finally move on in their heads and hearts. 
They met for lunch at a small local eatery, to have the meal 
that would ultimately change their lives forever.
Two weeks later they were back together, separated again 
by 4,500 km, but this time connected in their hearts by the 
knowledge that this time was going to be different.
 In July, 2013, Tom and Heather ventured back up to 
High Rock, to revisit the spot where it all began. Unbe-
knownst to Heather, Tom had bigger plans than just sight-
seeing – as the sun was setting, he got down on one knee 
and asked her to marry him. When the shock and disbelief 
wore off, she gave him an enthusiastic and emotional “yes”! 
High Rock had truly brought them full circle, and will be a 
treasured spot forever. 

 At the Lake on Labour Day, Heather and Tom de-
cided that for the wedding, Lake Temagami 

would be the place, and Thanksgiv-
ing Weekend, 2013, would be the 

time. It was a beautiful, love-
filled weekend.

 Tom’s parents, Jamie 
and Susie Snyder, en-
tertained friends from 
the Lake at a delight-
ful outdoor cocktail 
party on the Satur-
day afternoon and 
evening. The cock-
tail party was fol-

lowed by a traditional 
family Thanksgiving 

dinner and pumpkin carving in preparation for the 
wedding the next day. As darkness fell on the island, 
the evening transformed into a late-night sing-along 
and dance party – the perfect pre-wedding celebra-
tion! 
 The Arnolds and Snyders awoke early Sunday 
morning – Wedding Day was finally here! 
 The families rallied around to get everything 
ready for the evening ceremony. Tom’s dad led the 

team of men that masterfully decorated the rock point with 
beautiful flowers donated by the Curriers (Isle 90), The 
Blanchards (Isle 86), the Travers (Isle 79) and the Berrys 
(Isle 150). Tom’s mother led the inside team of ladies and 
gentlemen who were in charge of meals and decorations, 
who outdid themselves in every area. 
 With the sun shining and a light breeze blowing, the 
ladies gathered on the sunny deck by the water, busy with 
hair, nails and other bridesmaid activities. Heather’s sister-
in-law co-ordinated the bride’s make-up, while the moms 
got their nails and makeup done, and Tom’s sister – in her 
role as “Wedding Florist” – created the bridal bouquet as 
well as beautiful corsages and boutonnieres for the parents 
of the bride and groom. 
 The day flew by, and before anyone knew it, Sue Weiss, 
the officiant from Temiskaming Shores, had arrived and it 
was time to get the ceremony under way. With the pump-
kins lighting the path to the wedding, the campfire crack-
ling on the rock, and the sun setting over the far shore, 
Heather’s parents walked with Heather until she stood at 
the water’s edge beside her husband-to-be. 
 The couple stood on the rock point, framed by nature 
– one could not have asked for a more beautiful setting 
for such an occasion. Before they exchanged vows, “The 
Art of Marriage” was read aloud by Heather’s brother, and 
Heather and Tom told each other of the love they held in 
their hearts for all these years. There was not a dry eye on 
the island. After signing the register at a small table nestled 
amongst the trees, they were officially introduced as Mr. 
and Mrs. Thomas Snyder. They shared their first dance as 
a married couple, accompanied by the voices and guitars of 
the bride’s mother and brothers.
 With ear-to-ear grins on every face, music playing, and 
the fire roaring, the families enjoyed a charcuterie platter 
and drinks on the point, followed by a delicious meal at the 
harvest-style table in the candlelit cottage. 
 By the end of the weekend, a new chapter had begun 
and a new family had been created – Tom and Heather 
Snyder. Everyone on Island 108 agreed that it’s a beautiful 
creation. 

A Dream Come True on 
Lake Temagami 

By Heather Snyder and Rhodes Arnold

* Tom’s great grandfather, Harvey Pipher, purchased 11.5 acres of land on Island 856 (one 
parcel currently owned by Weddel, the other parcel by Townsend) in the early 1940s. This 
family compound is where Tom’s mother, Susie, spent the summers of her youth. It wasn’t 
until 1995 that Susie and Jamie found and bought their island paradise on 108. 

Tom and Heather Snyder 
signed the register at a small 

table nestled amongst the trees.
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T e m aga m i  E l ec t r ic a l
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GGROUUPP BOOX 2323   ISLANNDD 2112-4444  TEEMMAGGAAAMMMI  OON  PP0H2H0                                     

T e m a g a m i E l e c t r i c a l S e r v i c e s . c a
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B A R R E T  L E U D K E
Mas ter  E l e c t r i c ian

B a r r e t @ T e m a g a m i E l e c t r i c a l S e r v i c e s . c a

B R A D  CO R B E T T
Mas ter  E l e c t r i c ian

B r a d @ T e m a g a m i E l e c t r i c a l S e r v i c e s . c a

By Dianne Laronde

  It was six years ago that the idea of having a Com-
munity Market in Temagami was born and nurtured 
by Sabrina Picard and Caitlin Morrison. Being the 
first time an event such as this was about to take 
flight, I can well imagine the excitement and trepida-
tion the girls felt. It did not take them long to round 
up 15 or so vendors, acquire funding, set advertising 
and attend to other essential details. Then it was off 
to the races! 
 From day one it was evident that an event like the 
TEMAGAMI COMMUNITY MARKET was exactly 
what Temagami needed. There was a special feeling in 
the air that day with people greeting each other with 
smiles, hugs, and neighbourliness!! It was amazing to 
see how friendly and cheerful everyone was. My hat is 
off to Caitlin and Sabrina for all the hard work they 
put into starting the Temagami Community Market. 
Thanks, girls!
 Now here we are getting ready to begin our 2014 
season and, looking back on the past five years, I can 
say how proud I am of how the Market has grown 
and evolved into the community tradition it has be-
come. The Market has become a catalyst for tourism 
and new businesses in Temagami. Many of our ven-
dors have become well known for their artwork and 
creativity and are sought out each year by returning 
visitors, encouraging our vendors to be proud of the 

beautiful talents they have.
 We have never had less than 28 registered 
vendors in a season; the vendor base runs from 
Callandar to Timmins. We also have inquiries 
from tourists who camp at Finlayson Point Pro-

vincial Park that would like to be a part of the market 
when they are in Temagami.
 We value the many patrons who visit each sum-
mer and always look forward to seeing old friends re-
turning year after year which shows us how important 
the Market is to everyone.
 This year the Market opens on June 28, 2014 and 
runs through to August 30, 2014 at the Temagami 
Train Station Lot from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m on Saturday 
mornings.
 Temagami Community Market is supported by the 
Municipality of Temagami, Fednor, Industry Canada, 
South Temiskaming Community Futures Develop-
ment Corporation and Temagami Community Foun-
dation. Without this support Temagami Community 
Market would not be in existence. These organiza-
tions play a vital role in our success and growth and 
we extend our heartfelt thanks and appreciation to 
them.
 At this time I would like to invite you to come to 
visit the Temagami Community Market. If you have 
a product, talent or have a creative hobby that you 
would like to showcase, please know that you are most 
welcome. If there is some small way you would like to 
participate or contribute, please give a call. We are 
always open to new ideas, suggestions and advice! For 
further information please contact Dianne Laronde at 
705-569-3686 or email diannelaronde@gmail.com .

Temagami Community 
Market Now in its 6th Year 
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CAMP ADANAC 
TACKLE

 Bait • Fishing tackle • Cottage rentals

Lance White 

705-237-8950 • 705-237-8938
On Temagami Island behind Deepwater Lodge.

Call TLA for directions.

•  business  directory  • 

Glen & Diane Toogood

6484 Highway 11 N, 
Temagami, Ont  P0H 2H0
gardenislandcanoe@ontera.net

705-569-2666

The Temagami Times

FULL PAGE ................................................$360.00
HALF PAGE ...............................................$225.00
THIRD PAGE ..............................................$180.00
QUARTER PAGE .........................................$140.00
EIGHTH PAGE ............................................$100.00
BUSINESS DIRECTORY ................................$60.00
(an extra 10% for a preferred position)

RECEIVE 10% OFF 
when you place your ad in 

3 ISSUES PER YEAR
(discount applied at the end of the year)

CALL (705) 237-8927
NEXT DEADLINE: MAY 1, 2014

PRODUCTION REQUIREMENTS
Please provide high resolution (min. 200 dpi @100%) pdf, tiff 

or jpeg files (Note: word documents are not acceptable) to: 
dawn@imaginusnorth.com or on CD by snail mail to the below 
address. If you require artwork we can provide it for you at an 
additional cost (min. $20.00 charge). Please call for a quote.

 Group Box 129, Temagami ON P0H 2H0

Helen Hall
Original Oil and Water Colour Paintings

New In-Home Studio 
268 Paddon Cres., New Liskeard 

705-647-4285

I hope to greet all my summer friends. Hailybury, Ontario
P0J 1K0

705 672-3520
Cell 705 676-6520

Commerical 
or Domestic 

FOR SALE

COTTAGE FOR SALE: Lake Temagami, part 
island 1088. 2-bedroom winterized, fully serviced. 
200 amp service, electric heat, airtight wood stove 
with 10 cords of hardwood. Sunmar composting 
toilet, satellite TV. Separate building with shower 
and automatic washer. All furniture included. 2 
filter water system with UV light. Screened sun-
room, decks on 2 sides. Boathouse with workshop. 
Good dockage front and back with dockage for up 
to seven boats. Boats included - 18.5 ft. aluminum 
Lund with 130 HP Honda and 16 ft. Aluminum 
Lowe with 50 HP Honda. $450,000. For addition-
al information call 705-474-3056. 705-237-8726 
(summer).

FOR SALE

OUTBOARD MOTOR FOR SALE: Older model 
Mercury 25HP / 2 stroke (from our 16’ Naden). 
Best offer “as is / where is”. We have upgraded to 4 - 
stroke. Can be viewed in the spring. Peter McGuire 
416 239 3796.

FOR SALE

SW ARM: Islands 496 (3.5 acres) & 
498 (0.65 acre) - 496: main lodge, 1700 sq. feet: 
2bds, 1-1/2 bath;  principal sleep cabin, 700 sq feet, 
full bath; bunkhouse 384 sq feet (two rooms);   
Workshop/Art Studio 200 sq feet;  two docks and 
covered boat slip. 498 boathouse (22x34) with dock. 
For further information contact owners: e-mail rich-
ardkoda@austin.rr.com; phone 512-557-6873.

FOR RENT

TEMAGAMI COTTAGE:3 bedroom cottage sleeps 
8. Full season with large docks on a private island. 
http://grg.www2.onlink.net/843.htm  
e-mail: grg@ontera.net 705-237-8904

•c l assifieds• 

Classified ads are free 

for TLA members.  

Send to tla@onlink.net

NOTICES

GOODERHAM PHOTOGRAPHY is holding 2 two 
day workshops this summer one on editing/ workflow 
and one on Photography basics (landscape or portrai-
ture)  grg@ontera.net or 705-237-8904.

Marine Surveying Services in Temagami
TLA Member (Island 159)

KNOW WHAT YOU ARE BUYING!

Condition & Valuation, Damage, Appraisal
Peter H McGuire SAMS, AMS

416 • 239 • 5782 / 705 • 237 • 8527
www.marinesurveyor.com/fastnet

lynxtreecare@gmail.com

• Pruning • Storm Damage
• Hedge Trimming • Removals 
• Cabling & Bracing

Over 15 years of experience.

(705) 622-2405

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

O
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Our thoughts are beginning to shift toward summer activities. 
Think back to last summer and the condition of your boat top.  

 Does it need any repairs?  

   Do you need a quote on replacing it?  

      Were the vinyl windows in good shape or foggy and ripped?  

         Were any zippers hard to close or open?  

           ...and your boat seats, do they need any upholstery work?

Email Jim at 
info@temagamimarine.com 

or call 705-569-3221
for a personalized quote.Temagami Marine’s 

Top Shop doesn’t just cover 
boats and works year round.  Tops, 
windows, mooring covers, bow 
covers, camper tops, upholstery, 
utv covers, bbq covers, you name 
it-we can build it!

The Groundhog 

      Says that 

   Spring is Coming!

p q

s, 

52 Temagami Marine Road, 

Temagami, ON  P0H 2H0

Email: info@temagamimarine.com

www.temagamimarine.com


